


Contra Costa College						COLLEGE COUNCIL MINUTES
2600 Mission Bell Drive						September 9, 2009
San Pablo, CA 94806College Council				2:30 p.m., AA-131, Applied Arts Bldg.

Present:  Management:  McKinley Williams, Jennifer Ounjian (chair), Mariles Magalong, Carol Maga, Helen Kalkstein
Classified:  Mercy Pono, Joyce Edwards, John Christenson, Alma Cardenas
Faculty:  Wendy Williams, Leverett Smith, Richard Akers 
Students:  Holly Pablo, Jazmyn Oliver, Kristina Bautista 
Guests:  Priscilla Leadon, Bruce King, Michele Jackson, James Eyestone, Tim Clow, Linda Cherry, Jason Berner, Barry Benioff
 
 Call to Order – The meeting was called to order by Chair, Jennifer Ounjian at 2:36 p.m.

CONSENT AGENDA – ACTION ITEMS

Approval of the Agenda – The agenda was approved.

Approval of the Minutes from May 13, 2009 – The minutes were approved from May 13, 2009.

Introductions were made.  

	ACTION ITEMS REMOVED FROM CONSENT AGENDA

	NONCONSENT AGENDA – ACTION ITEMS

Basic Skills Committee – second read  (First Year Experience $15,000  and Tutoring 	$20,000) – Jason Berner
Jason distributed an updated memo outlining the Basic Skills Initiative Funding.  The funding is amended from what was initially distributed at May’s College Council meeting.  The basic skills committee met this week and decided to forego the $15,000 for professional development in light of the budget reductions.  College Council praised the Basic Skills Committee for their fiscal prudence.  They are still requesting $15,000 for First Year Experience and $20,000 for tutoring and have additional requests of $10,000 for ESL Tutoring and $4,000 for UMOJA all the while decreasing their total budget to $79,000 for the year. Their initial proposals totaled $115,000.   There was a motion to approve the proposed budget as amended.  A vote was taken to approve the proposed budget as amended:

Faculty – yes; Classified – yes; Management – yes; Students – yes
The Basic Skills Committee Initiative Funding was unanimously approved.

Mack made a motion to move Item #11 to the next order of business.  The Council concurred with this motion.

Recognition of Classified Employee for the Semester - President Williams presented Barry Benioff with the Classified Employee of the Semester.  Barry will also be treated to a meal at Three Seasons and have his photo displayed in the Three Seasons.  Mack said Barry has been a stalwart employee and never turns down any assignment.  Barry is legendary for his work at our annual Hall of Fame.  Barry humbly accepted the award and announced that a 60th anniversary video is currently being developed and he will be contacting some of the members of the council.  

Art Donation Policy G7113. 0 – College Procedures Handbook – Legal Rendering  - Mack said even though College Council passed this policy at the May 13, 2009 meeting, he asked our district office for a legal rendering.  Mack distributed our district’s legal counsel, Atkinson, Andelson, Loya Rudd & Romo’s , letter with their suggested changes to our policy:     Paragraph 4 of the policy :  All de-acquisitions of gifts must be made in accordance with the donors’ wishes at the time of gift, if any such wishes were documented.  Paragraph 5 of the policy:   In the process of de-acquisition, the District will comply with Business Procedures 10.01 and 10.03.  The Business Office shall work collaboratively with CCCSAD on identifying specific methods and procedures suited to disposal of artwork, designed to satisfy the competitive bidding requirements and maximize revenues for the District.  Paragraph 6 of the policy:  Any funds generated by de-acquisition shall be subject to existing law, and rules and regulations regarding disposal of tangible property. 
It was recommended that these changes be made to our Art Donation Policy G711.30 and brought back to the next meeting for final approval.

Renaming of SSC Building to the Martin Padilla Student Services Center –  Update - Mack said last semester we forwarded to the district office our college council approved recommendation to change our SSC Building to the Martin Padilla Student Services Center.  Mack said we are anticipating this item will be placed on the September 30th board agenda.  Unfortunately, it has not moved forward as quickly as we would have liked and it is currently being reviewed.  

Food and Drink in Classrooms Policy – C3025.0 – College Procedures Handbook – third read -  The revised policy was discussed.  Suggested change to Item 4:  The professor must take responsibility for appropriately cleaning the classroom after any such event.  Helen Kalkstein suggested the policy needs grammatical assistance.  Jennifer asked for constituency caucus of 5 minutes.  
Students did not have changes.  Classified did not have changes.  Faculty proposed to change appropriate to appropriately in Item 4 as previously suggested.  Management suggested the following changes to the opening paragraph:  Contra Costa College is one of the premier community colleges in the nation and it takes pride in the cleanliness and condition of its grounds and facilities.  To ensure that the classroom atmosphere remains conducive to effective teaching and learning, the following should be observed.  A motion was made to approve all changes.  A vote was taken:

Faculty – yes; Classified – yes; Management – yes; Students – yes
The Food and Drink in Classrooms Policy – C3025.0 was unanimously approved.

 Designated Smoking Areas (No Smoking Regulation)  - College Policy C3000.0 and B2000.10 in College Procedures Handbook – proposed change in title – first read - There was discussion about naming C3000.0 a No Smoking Regulation and yet we allow smoking in the parking lots.  There was discussion about who enforces this policy and Carol replied that we all do.  Mack said if we do post this policy, campus police would then be able to write citations to those students who violate the policy.  Mack said it is troublesome when the culinary students are smoking on the walkway but they are 25 feet from the building entrance.  There was a question if the students could smoke in the gazebos.  Carol replied that we did not want smoking on the campus proper.  Richard Akers said if smoking is allowed in cars then we should direct students to all of the parking areas.  Wendy Williams said it is not realistic to say no smoking on campus because it alienates students.  Darlene Poe says when she asks student to move, the students are compliant.  We shall remove the No Smoking Regulation in parentheses from underneath the title.  The title will remain as Designated Smoking Areas.  The policy remains the same.  

Outreach Committee – Add to College Roster as sub-committee of College Council – Jenifer addressed the Council asking to add the Outreach Committee to the College Roster.  There was a motion to approve adding the Outreach Committee to the College Roster.  A vote was taken:

Faculty – yes; Classified – yes; Management – yes; Students – yes
It was approved to add the Outreach Committee to the College Roster as a sub-committee of the Enrollment Management Committee.

Accreditation Recommendations – Follow –up – Carol Maga – Carol addressed the College Council with the latest version of the document.  Our accreditation follow-up report will be placed on the September 30, 2009 governing board agenda.  Carol said we have worked on the student services and library SLOs as per our recommendation.  The CTE advisory committees are also discussing SLOs.  Carol said we are still collecting the last few pieces of evidence to accompany our follow up report.  We need to have College Council approve the document and then we will proceed to collect all of the constituency signatures on the signature page in the front of the report.  Mack said the document needs a location for a student’s signature.  Richard Akers thanked Carol for her efforts.  Richard asked how the curriculum management will affect faculty.  Carol said she didn’t anticipate any big changes in curriculum management.  There may be a few more changes to the follow-up report as Carol is receiving minor grammatical/punctuation changes on a daily basis.  There was a motion to approve the document.  A vote was taken.

Faculty – yes; Classified – yes; Management – yes; Students – yes
The accreditation follow-up report was approved.

INFORMATION/DISCUSSION

Update on Strategic Initiatives – Tim Clow - Tim addressed the Council with the drafts of the three initiatives and their objectives.  Tim said we wisely only chose three initiatives two years ago as we are able to track them easier than trying to spread ourselves too thin with more initiatives.  We are a semester behind in developing these documents.  We needed objectives for Strategic Initiatives 1 and 2 before we could develop the benchmarks for Strategic Initiative number 3.  Jennifer explained the objectives in Strategic Initiative #1.  The items highlighted still need to be finalized.  Tim said this will be the first time we have tracked our first time students for six semesters.  Jennifer said that many of the objectives in Strategic Initiative #1 tie in to the Student Services SLOs.  Tim said that Strategic Initiative 2 is also the Enrollment Management Plan for the college.  Carol said we are improving our scheduling of classes and looking at outreach strategies for student enrollment.  Our goal was to increase our enrollment by 1% each year until 2012.  Many of the objectives in Strategic Initiative #2 also correlate with the CLARUS study completed last year by our district.  Carol continued to report that we are starting to feel our image in the community is positively changing as proven by the success of our center at El Cerrito High School.  We are also continually working on our website.  Tim said we have grown tremendously since summer.  Tim said we will be hearing more about Strategic Initiatives at the end of the spring semester.  Linda Cherry suggested removing the reference to Title 5 in Strategic Initiative 2 on page 17 as that information is incorrect.  Michele Jackson suggested removing Laurie Laxa’s name on page 3 of Strategic Initiative 2.

Budget Update – Mariles said she has no update as everything was presented at the budget forum last week.  This information will be presented at the Traveling Road Shows.  Linda Cherry said the Foundation voted this morning at their Board meeting to maintain the 50 scholarships at $750.00 each and support the mini grants to our operational budget for a total of $100,000.  The golf tournament did not fare as well this year so the Foundation will fund these gifts with other monies in their coffers.

 Remodel and Other Measure A Activities – Carol reported we finished phases 1 and 2 of our football field.  We are working on the remaining funding for this project with the architects to remodel restrooms for disability access.  We will be remodeling the AA Building in order to move the math and speech departments into this building.  The remodel of the AA Building is expected to last throughout the spring semester.  We are in the process of reroofing the AA Building and Automotive and CTC Building.  These roofing projects are expected to take two or three more weeks to complete.  The remodeling of the Automotive Building to look like the CTC Building will begin very soon.  The Biosci HVAC system is completed.  In two weeks, we will start a repaving the upper parking lots by the biology and music buildings.  We will add disability parking spaces during this project.  There was discussion about the repaving of parking lots being in conflict with the tailgate party on October 10th.  Carol said they are aware of the conflict with one of the lower lots and are making other arrangements.  Richard asked about strategies to redirect people to park in other lots when upper lots are being repaved.  Carol said there will be signage.   We completed the remodel design for the Music Building and we will start this project in the summer.  We will have to relocate the classrooms in the music building across the campus during this project.  We completed the seismic remodel of the LA building.  We are having difficulties to find a reasonable bid for our well drilling.  We developed a strategy to repair the high voltage man holes along the gym without too much disruption for the campus as this involves shutting down power.  They have water damage.  We have a temporary plan to manage a closure for a couple of hours.  We are also working on Phase 1 of the new Classroom Building and new Student Activities Building.  We have worked with the architect on the square footage for these new buildings.  We will eventually tear down the old Humanities and the SA buildings.  Culinary Arts and the cafeteria will be moved to the new student activities building.  There will also be an equivalent of a Fireside Room in the new SA Building.  Administration for both the college and middle college high school will be housed in the new SA building.  There will also be a new amphitheatre.  Wendy said she would like to see graduation held in the new amphitheater.  Mack said the changes to accommodate graduation are slim to none.  Mack said we do not have the money to accommodate graduation in the amphitheater as we host approximately 2,000 people every year at graduation.  Plus our local weather does not lend itself to an outside graduation.  Carol said the new amphitheatre will be less formal.  Carol said those housed in the new buildings will have a voice in the planning stages of the new buildings.  Wendy asked about if our football field turf had lead in it as she was reading an article that noted many of the new turfs have lead in them.  She asked if our turf has been tested for lead.  Carol said our turf does not have lead in it.  Carol said compliance with toxic materials was part of the process.  Carol said we could ask to have it tested although it was 3 million dollars and high quality turf.

Reports from Constituency Groups – Classified – no report.  Faculty – no report.  Students – no report.  Management – Mack said we had a student injured in our football game last Saturday.  His family is from Southern California.  We are going to look into starting a fund for his family.  A fund has been established to support Wali Wright.  Checks can be made to the Piola Wright Medical Fund and given to Linda Cherry in our college Foundation Office.  Wali Wright, the student, was operated on Monday and still incapacitated.  He still has difficulty talking and is paralyzed as his spine is swollen.  The doctors are waiting for swelling to dissipate to see if it helps his situation.  His family is staying with an aunt who resides in the area.

Announcements – Mack said we have been working community groups to establish a west county chess program in the area.  We have been working with City of Hercules, Salesian Boys and Girls Club, Girls Inc, the YMCA, etc. The first chess tournament will be this Saturday in the Fireside Room at 9:00 to noon.  We are unofficially inviting others who play chess.  There will also be mini lessons given on Saturday; however, those wanting lessons are strongly encouraged to participate in the community organizations as that is where one may receive on-going lessons.

Next Meeting – October 14, 2009

Adjournment - Meeting adjourned at 4:00 p.m.


Respectfully submitted,

Melody Hanson
Senior Executive Assistant to the President
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